Michigan State Chapter Board of Directors
July 21, 2012
Tony Snyder, President, called the meeting to order at 8:30 am.

Tony led the Pledge of Allegiance and a prayer.

Roll Call and Introductions
Present Region 1: Roger Shoemaker, Ken Buchholtz

Present Region 2: Craig Meredith, Jim Szilagyi, Pete Demos, Bob Garner

Present Region 3: Tony Snyder, Jan Kuhtic, Gary Salmon, Dan Potter, Hugh Marx, Dave Godley, Ron Hopkins, Phil Kuhtic

Absent Region 3: Bert VanderWeele, Garry Biniecki

Present Past President: Herb Lorentz

Present Patch Program: Troy Hopkins

Guests: Art Pelon, Barb Potter, Al Bobrofsky

Present NWTF Staff: Randy Showalter, Steve Sharp, Tom Karsten, Keith Rubin, Chris Eder

Present MI DNR: Al Stewart

Tony announced that Ron Wassom resigned from this board. 

Correspondence, Agenda, and Minutes (Tony)
· Thanks from Director Stokes, who met with Jon Gray and Dan Potter in Lansing with Legislators.

· Thanks from Alexandria Warren, Hillsdale, for our involvement in the 4H Shooting Sports.

· Thanks from Dave Newhouse for the Outstanding Conservationist Award given at the MI State Chapter Convention.

· Thanks from Al Stewart for the great youth turkey hunt at Ft. Custer.

· The minutes of January 2012 were approved (Pete, Roger, carried).

· The agenda is accepted as written.

Treasurer’s Report (Gary)
· The General Fund balance of January, 2012 was $27,554.81. Deposits totaled $42,973.28, and checks totaled $43,878.18. Checks were written for the 2011 sponsor awards, banquet expenses (Lisa, box calls, Holiday Inn, awards, Chevy truck ticket, auctioneer, postage, calling contest , NWTF, supplies, program, Potterfield), Pure MI hunt gifts, county map, chapter loan, Conservationist to convention, 4HShooting Sports, Education supplies, raffle permits, Conservation Seed, etc. The current balance is $26,649.91.

· The Winter Survival balance of January, 2012 was $2,562.44. There were no deposits and no checks written, so the balance remains $2,562.44.

· The Treasurer’s report is accepted (Dan, Phil, carried).

NWTF Staff Reports
· Chris thanks this board for their efforts, and recognizes the time and commitment it requires.

· New this year is a written Regional Director report. This report shows the banquet results for each RD, along with banquet statistics (members, sponsors, etc.), highlights and goals.

· Also, the NWTF Regional Director liaison for board meetings for this year will be Tom Karsten.

· Steve encouraged us to look ahead 5-10 years in our planning. Our first JAKES can be our leaders, or at least lead ancillary events. We should be finding back our scholarship winners. Obviously, our committee meetings should be fun! We should make use of the new JAKES trailer, raffle opportunities, and NWTF “packages” prepared for fundraising. 

· In MI, the Midway USA Foundation has given $20,000 in NWTF’s name to the University of MI Shooting Sports Center.

· We were given a colorful flier, available online, showing the success of the NWTF and an overview of the MI State Chapter work. These can be handed out at events to show our successes and challenges.

· Several sport shows are coming up. Hopefully, the NWTF is represented at each one. The Deer and Turkey Spectacular is Feb. 22-24, 2013. Outdoorama is Feb. 22, 2013 in Novi. Ultimate Sport Show is March 21-24, 2013 at De Vos.

· By now, Ellen Lintal, NWTF controller, should be on every chapter bank account. This is an IRS requirement.

· Keith notes that in Northern MI there are at least 10 shooting facilities which could be used for shooting events. There are some areas that need NWTF chapters, especially Gladwin, Alpena, and the western U.P. Any leads are appreciated.

· The NWTF has fulfilled its original mission. We have reversed the recent downward trends. We appreciate all the achievements, and will remain positive as we look ahead. We are the best conservation program in the nation.   We sincerely acknowledge and appreciate our volunteers.

· Tony and the board thank and applaud our MI Regional Directors for their hard work.

· Randy is still the only NWTF biologist in 3 states plus Ontario. Possibly the NWTF will hire a biologist for Ohio, which would be welcome. MI has many demands which take time. The Forest Service works with us on projects like the butterfly stewardship, and pays some salary. More joint projects are planned, which benefits all of wildlife. Larry Visser of the Ruffed Grouse Society also met with the Forest Service, intending to accomplish cooperative projects.

MI DNR Report (Al Stewart)
· A shrub planting work day was accomplished with several chapters participating. We shared pictures. With the help of the NRC, shrubs are grown for 3 years before they are planted in the wild for the purpose of winter wildlife feeding.

· There have been many changed in the DNR, as reflected in the annual report, the published goals, and in the personnel contact listing. Money is tight, and retiring personnel are usually not replaced. Priority is given to species management and revitalization of wildlife in northern MI, including upland game bird projects. The NWTF is listed as a partner in DNR reports. We are encouraged to contact our local biologists first with concerns, projects, etc. 

· Technical meetings include information about the declining turkey population. The Midwest Consortium is researching this decline on a regional scale. 

· The pheasant restoration in MI is the MUCC Project of the Year. The Conservation Districts are the “feet on the ground” workers.

· The spring turkey hunt was good, with over 30,000 birds harvested for a 36% hunter success rate. MI is the 7th best state for turkey hunting in the nation.

· Thanks for our good communication with the DNR in the U.P.   Lots of habitat work has been done, fruit bearing trees have been planted, and no more “welfare” for winter survival. Groups are working with the Forest Service to plant trees where fires went through.

· Do not get caught up with negativity when addressing conservation issues, which only polarizes people and wastes valuable time. Focus on the basics of wildlife conservation and our mission.

· Our MI DNR is unique in the United States because of its cooperation, communication, and hands-on teamwork with conservations groups. Rodney Stoles is the Director of Parks and Recreation. Keith Creigh was in the Department of Agriculture, now an uncredentialed conservationist. We need to watch his work and make sure he stands up for wildlife and fisheries.

MI State Board Changes, Information (Tony)
· Since Troy did not take another term in January, there is a vacancy in Region 3 on the board. In January, Art Pelon expressed an interest in this position. He is introduced to us as a resident of Ionia County who hosts national board turkey hunts on his 340 acres. He is the president of the Conservation Districts in MI, and works on SAFE projects, CRP, pheasant and turkey projects, MI savannah restoration, and hunter access. Tony recommends his appointment to this board for the 2012-2015 term (Dan, Bob, carried). 

· Thanks to Troy for his many years of service on the board as a Region 3 representative, much of the time as our state treasurer. We also thank him for continuing his work on the patch program.

· Ron Wassom has resigned his Region 3 position. There is some interest from 2 persons to fill this vacancy. We should have biographies soon, and make a decision in September.

· Art will be on the Conservation Seed, Scholarship, and Awards Committees. Bob will be on the PR/Media, Rules & Regulations, and Conservation Seed Committees.

· The board accepts greetings and congratulations from Sam Mars and George Thornton. They report that MI state chapter revenue is up $55,000, and MI is up $1 million, reflecting a national trend. MI is 4th in the nation in banquets, but not as high in attendance, membership, or sponsors. More volunteers are the key to more effective banquets and increased memberships.

· In 2013, NWTF celebrates its 40th anniversary at the convention is Nashville, TN. As always, we will highlight our mission of the conservation of the wild turkey and the preservation of the hunting tradition. As a board and as individuals, we need to look ahead to identify new hunting areas and new partnerships. The theme will be “Then, Now, and Always” at the February 14-17, 2013 convention at the Gaylord Opryland.

· There is a national leadership conference planned for June 14-16, 2013. Plans are tentative.

· In January 2013, the Super Fund changes become effective. The membership money, as well as all banquet money is balanced equally in the % split. This cleaner, more transparent reporting should increase our net dollars and rebates. All events are treated the same, including WITO events, gun bashes, and banquets. To promote sponsor membership, we can use national and state report sheets, available on the web site and from the RDs.

Conservation Seed (Dave Godley)
· Dave reports that the seed pickup was good, complicated only by the late price increase. He shipped 1098 bags of corn, ___ bags of oats, 367 of sunflowers, 367 bags of soy beans, and 502 bags of soybean MI mix, which should plant 4,705 acres. 

· We have some sunflowers and corn left. If the supply is limited for 2013, we will accept non Round-Up Ready corn. 

· We should have an order sheet for Conservation Seed at the September meeting. Randy and Dave communicate with NWTF on the need to prioritize corn shipments to snow-belt areas. 

· Our Media Committee will write an article showing where Conservation Seed went and the dollar value of this distribution. 

PR, Media, Web site (Dan)
· In the MI Congress, the Conservation Coalition and Legislative Caucus are active. Director Stokes will hold monthly meetings with 20-59 conservation groups for conversations. The Conservation Coalition meets after the Legislative Caucus. One meeting featured NWTF, Jon Gray and wild turkeys.

· The RAM Center dedicated the wild turkey stained glass that Mike Phillips made. Keith represented us.

· A MI map is made showing all the counties. This will be used to show hunting areas, RD areas, chapters, MI House and Senate districts, public and private lands, and project reports. 

· This committee is determined to monitor conservation issues in the whole state, especially related to the wild turkey. With MUCC, we will develop a tool to show what the NWTF and other clubs do in MI. We will identify legislators, TV and radio people, local people of influence, then have a system in place to mobilize and react to problems. Dan asks again for our response on the forms he provided, and return these to him, not Ron Wassom.

· We redirected SB 412, the Land Cap (SB 248) got approved, but we changed some negative aspects. HB 4684 would have used Robinson Pittman dollars but the Conservation Coalition changed it. HB 4371 was supported. All these are examples of legislative awareness and taking positive action. We should all support the Sportsmen’s Alliance, a national watchdog.

 

Outreach (Tony)
· Chapters are realizing that amazing returns are possible, even with 50 people at a gun bash. JAKES opportunities are helped with the new JAKES Take Aim trailer.

· Ken reports that he has youth shooting and archery every Saturday, and an extraordinary Wheelin’ Sportsmen program. His 3 trailers for the disabled have state-of-the-art equipment. In his area, there are many groups with common interests working together, some with time, some with money, some with facilities, but all having fun learning together.

Winter Survival (Pete)
· There are no requests for funds this year. The Red Splendor crab apple trees, 3-4 ft. are available for chapter banquets. These trees are ready to plant, but need to be fenced at first so the deer don’t destroy them. With fertilizer and mulch, they have a very high survival rate. 

· Food plots are expanding wherever that’s possible. Some other clubs have similar habitat projects, some using Deer Range Improvement money, and many working together with land openings.

Fund Raising (Ron)
· Some knives are left from ’08, ’10, ’11, and ’12 at a cost of $65 each. These are MI made, quality knives, engraved with NWTF MI State Chapter, and numbered. It may be time to stop this effort because we are not selling out. Some could be used for the Pure MI hunt winners or at the convention. We will take pictures and post on the web site first. For this next year, we will take pre-orders for knives, then place the order. This committee will choose a knife and work out the details.

· For a fund-raiser, we could try a gun-a-month raffle, and promote it well.   

Patch Program (Troy)
· Patch Program expenses were $8,117.00 for 8,000 patches, postage and supplies. Revenue was $18,840 for 3,768 patches sold. 194 patches were given to youth and 800 patches were given to RDs and Dignitaries. Some of the money went to Rose Lake for shrubs, some for grasslands, and some for food plots. Total profit is $10,723.30.

· Troy will give us information on the value of past patches.

· Actual patch sales are down, and more are given to youth who show their turkey permit.

· Every field office in MI will receive a patch as an acknowledgement of their cooperation with us. Troy will enclose a NWTF promotion letter, and maybe a picture of the design winner.

· The 2013 patch design winner is selected, so now we are getting quotes and prototypes. The patch should be ready by October 1. Jon Gray is helping us involve more schools in the patch design competition. 

Convention Committee (Jan)
· The 2013 MI State Chapter convention will be January 18 and 19 at the Holiday Inn Big Rapids. Our rooms are $89 with a cut-off Dec. 28, 2012. Our buffet meal is $19. These prices are unbeaten when compared to other competitive bids. Friday hospitality, Saturday morning calling contest, state board meeting, evening banquet with silent and live auctions and raffles, award presentations, and afternoon seminars are being planned. Thanks to some board members who have already offered to help.

· Thanks to Ron Hopkins who agreed to be our gun dealer for this banquet.

Rules & Regulations (Hugh)
· We are in our 3rd year of the turkey hunting regulations. Let your change requests be known to any committee member.

· SB 248 passed, with the expected amendment July 18 of an automatic sunset making the northern lower and the U.P. the same as southern lower, i.e. no cap after the strategic plan is adopted. 

· It is more important than ever to involve legislators in turkey hunting and chapter meetings to gain support for public lands access, second amendment rights and hunting.

Super Fund (Roger)
· The board needs a copy of the Super Fund requests. Roger will ask Mike Kennedy to email us a copy.

Awards and Scholarships (Tony)
· The scholarship winner has been chosen, and will be contacted. A check will be written this summer, and he/she will be recognized at the January convention. 

· The award forms will be available in the website.

 

Finance and Budget (Gary)
· Gary is working out the budget for June 2012 to June 2013. At the September meeting we will compare the actual to the proposed, and make a new budget. No big changes are seen.

· Steve’s trailer is not being used often, but needs maintenance. For now, we will spend up to $500.00 to maintain (Roger, Bob, carried), and consider its future use at the September meeting. Suggestions include adaptations to make a Wheelin’ Sportsmen trailer, or continue its use for storage.

Old Business 
· The new bylaws are not acceptable, specifically page 16 (Article VII, Management, Section 1- Financial Standards). In the end, the NWTF is responsible for all financial reports from national, state, and local levels to the IRS. Three clarifications are added, namely (A) The relationship of State Chapter to Federation, (B) Reporting, and (C) Transactions Outside the Ordinary Course of Business. The language of this article is amended to be acceptable to the IRS and NWTF (Bob, Herb, carried). This change does not add any extra work for local chapters. The lottery board approved the change. 

· We need a clarification on page 7 of the bylaws related to the past president being a voting member or not, the extension of a non-voting advisory status, and the board membership of 18 or 19. This is requested by the NWTF, who has not yet approved our bylaws. This change will be discussed in September with a quorum present, and no votes are taken now.

· Changes were made to the state web site. There is opportunity for round table discussions on topics such as disease awareness. Links are available for DNR and SB 412. Advertising space is still available.

· The planned spring Trap and Transfer went poorly. No birds were released on the west side due to a trapping problem, and about 90 were moved to the Mio area. The goal was for 200 birds. 

· Tony will make the state chapter logo, send to this board and distribute. 

New Business
· Randy gave us an “opportunity” paper describing ways chapters can make meaningful contributions from their Super Funds to critical focus areas in MI. With combined dollars from state and federal groups, larger projects can maximize visibility and gain community support. He recommends that 15-20% of the annual Super Fund be allocated to one of these larger projects, but only if the chapter believes in it. Specifically, these projects are:

1. Restoration of oak and beech trees, shrub plantings and forest openings in the U.P.

2. Winter food and associated habitats in the northern lower area including crabapples and standing corn.

3. In northern lower MI, regeneration of critical mast production trees, soft mast shrub plantings for winter food, forest openings for nesting and broods, and opening public lands to many users from southern MI.

4. MDNR Pheasant Restoration Initiative including restoration of grasslands for brood/nesting habitat for wild turkey and pheasant and increasing hunter access by gaining large-acreage cooperative units in three pilot areas, three counties each in eastern middle and SE MI. Randy advises us to write in “Pheasant Initiative” on the Super fund form for pheasant projects.

· Jon Gray is working on the promotion of JAKES Education boxes. He gave workshops on JAKES Ed boxes which benefitted 800 kids. Jon is willing to do another workshop, but needs the boxes. This was originally a DNR Project Wild effort, but now it is further developing with Jon. For $60 each box, the State Chapter will supply up to 30 boxes for August 2012 (Ken, Roger, carried), but then it should be a budget line item in the state chapter Super Fund.

· There will be a Regional Coordinator Conference on October 12 and 13 at Willow Lake Sportsmen’s Club in Three Rivers, MI, for the MI and IN region. The IN state board will pay $1500.00; we will pay up to $2,500 from the General Fund (Roger, Dan, carried). More information will come from the RDs. We are asked to look to the future and identify leaders. Al suggests the RAM Center for future consideration.

· The JAKES Take Aim trailer is no longer managed by Jim Szilagyi. Bert will be a caretaker. For winter, we need an indoor location. We will decide this in September.

Adjournment
· The next scheduled state board meeting is Saturday, September 15, 2012, 9 am start at the Demmer Center (Tony to reserve).

· Tony thanks all of us for working in this organization. We are touching lives and making a positive difference. 

· Motion to adjourn (Dan, Roger, carried). Adjournment 4:05 pm.

